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[Dr. McKinley, message, A Virgin Gives Birth ] 
…the story as we’ve started a series of messages we’ve called The 
Chronicles Of Nazareth and our first take we took time to look at the life 
of Joseph, the sort of strong silent type in the story a…, he’s there, but 
he’s somewhat obscure. But, of all of the figures outside of the Savior 
Jesus Christ, none is more prominent and none is more significant than 
Mary and her image has been shaped in stone, it has been depicted on 
canvas, it is at the heart of beautiful songs of Christmas just like the 
one we heard a…, Christi Bovie and Teresa Crawford sing there together. 
A…, so many beautiful depictions of Mary. She has been shaped and sculpted 
into bronze and she’s even been put in stained glass. There have been 
cathedrals and churches dedicated to her honor and of course a…, one of 
the things that’s been very significant is that the role of Mary in any 
Christmas production is one of the most desired and sought after of all 
the roles. 
 
It made me think of a little story that a…, I read a…, some time back from 
a Peanuts cartoon strip. I don’t know how many of you saw the front page 
of USA Today Newspaper this week on Tuesday when they had a feature 
article that they titled The Christmas Classic That Almost Wasn’t. And the 
whole article was about the fact that a group of CBS bigwigs when they 
first saw the rough take of The Charlie Brown Christmas, were absolutely 
convinced that it would be one of the biggest flops ever. Of course they 
had tried to take the Peanuts cartoon strip and take the story of 
Christmas and put it into a live animation, but the challenge of it was 
they said it was too slow, they said the use of children’s voices would 
simply not take on television and worst of all they were only going to 
read and repeat the Christmas story from the Bible and nobody would be 
interested in it. Well, 40 years later it’s a…, still the most loved of 
a…, many of the Christmas stories a…, that is seen, that is one of the 
Christmas productions on television and a…, Charles Shultz had a genius 
and a brilliance when he produced The Charlie Brown Christmas that has 
loved and warmed so many hearts, but he also did some other things in his 
cartoon strip and in one of those strips he had Lucy, who I think you 
know, one of his dominant figures, who was walking down the sidewalk at 
the school speaking with one of her friends, Marsha, and Lucy was speaking 
and was declaring, “I will be the perfect person to play Mary in the 
Christmas production!” As they walked along Marsha’s listening to her. 
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Now, you know, if you know Lucy, that she’s probably not who you would 
choose for Mary, right? Heh! Maybe Herod’s wife, but not Mary, okay? 
[congregation laughter] And as they’re talking Marsha sort of quietly says 
to Lucy, “The director’s already asked me.” But Lucy continued, “I will be 
a great Mary!” And Marsha says, “But she asked me yesterday.” And Lucy 
goes on just completely ignoring any of the conversation she said, “You 
know my favorite moment will be when the angel Gabriel comes and makes the 
announcement of the coming of Christ and speaks to me.” And in the final 
little box Marsha says, “Why would Gabriel speak to you, you don’t listen 
to anybody?” Heh! [congregation laughter] Well, when it comes to the life 
of Mary and when it comes to all that is seen and heard about her I’m 
afraid that some of us maybe have listened to many that have not really 
listened to what the Bible has to say about her and sometimes it’s 
possible that we miss what the Bible teaches us in truth and in insight 
about the life and about the ministry of Mary. And so as we continue in 
our study of the chronicles of Christ, today we go to Luke chapter 1 and 
we read again something of what was unfolding there in Nazareth in those 
early days. We read the enunciation, as we will read it today and a…, will 
have the opportunity to see something of what God teaches us through this 
wonderful picture and this beautiful portrait of Mary. You may have seen 
her many places, but today it is my prayer that you will see her picture 
in the Bible and that you will see something of what God did in the life 
of Mary and will understand something of what God wants to do in your 
life, because of what He did in history 2000 years ago. Let’s begin 
reading in Luke chapter 1 and verse 26: 
 
26Now in the sixth month the angel Gabriel was sent by God to a city in 
Galilee named… 
 
What’s the name of the city? 
 
…Nazareth, 27to a virgin betrothed to a man whose name was Joseph, to the 
house of David. The virgin’s name was Mary. 28And having come in, the angel 
said to her, “Rejoice, highly favored one, the Lord is with you; blessed 
are you among women!” 29But when she saw him, she was troubled as his 
saying, and considered what manner of greeting this was. 30And the angel 
said to her, “Do not be afraid, Mary, for you have found favor with God. 
31And behold, you will conceive in your womb and bring forth a son, and you 
will call His name… 
 
And we all say it together. 
 
…JESUS. 32He will be great, and will be called the Son of the Highest; and 
the Lord God will give Him the throne of His father David. 33And He will 
reign over the house of Jacob forever, and of His kingdom there shall be 
no end.” 34Then Mary said to the angel, “How can this be, since I do not 
know a man?” 
  
Literally, because I am a virgin, I have not known anyone in that biblical 
use of the word know, intimately, sexually. 
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35…And the angel said, “The Holy Spirit will come upon you, and the power 
of the Highest will overshadow you; therefore, also, the Holy One who is 
born will be called the Son of God. 36Now indeed, Elizabeth your relative 
has also conceived a son in her old age; and this is…and it is now the 
sixth month for her that is called barren. 37For with God nothing will be 
impossible.” 38And then Mary said, “Behold the maidservant of the Lord! Let 
it be to me according to your word.” And the angel departed from her. 
 
What a moment it must have been indeed when the very angel of God came to 
this obscure little place called Nazareth. It was actually a place of ill 
ret…ill repute in Israel, ill repute in the sense that it was a place 
where a lot of things went on. It’s even interesting that Nathaniel who 
would later become one of the disciples of Jesus, when he heard that Jesus 
the Messiah had come from Nazareth He said in John 1, verse 46: 
 
…”Can anything good come out of Nazareth?”… 
 
But here in Nazareth, here in this obscure place, with this very common 
and young woman there is a moment in time and history that will change the 
world. And one of the most significant words that is used and one of the 
most significant phrases that we need to sort of lift out of this text is 
what is said on two occasions when it’s says that the angel said to Mary 
you are highly favored of God and then he said again down in verse 30: 
 
“…you have found favor with God.” 
 
Now sadly some have taken this to say that God said to Mary, you are the 
favorite one and of course we live in a world where we have favorites. 
Right? We know all about perks and privileges being given to those who are 
the favorites. If you’ve flown on an airlines lately…an airline lately you 
know that you go out and sit there with all of the group of people and 
there comes time for the boarding of the plane and of course they always 
get on and begin to make the announcement and the first thing you’re gonna 
hear is if you’re a Platinum Club member you’re invited to come and get on 
the plane. And then if you’re this club and of that club and next thing 
you got all the favorites who are gettin on the plane. Then they get down 
to group boarding pass number 6 and that’s typically I’m in group 6 or 
group 7 and, you know, just tryin to get on the plane because I’m not one 
of the favorite ones. If you go to a grocery store, you know that the 
first thing that they’re gonna ask you before they ask you for any money 
is, do you have a Preferred Card? And I always just hand them the whole 
ring of all my little preferred chips and say just take any one you want 
I’m preferred by everybody. Heh, heh! [congregation laughter] But you know 
what I’m talkin about. We live in a world that plays favorites. But when 
we see here that God says to Mary, you are favored of God, it was not 
saying that she was the favorite, it was saying that she had found favor 
in the eyes of God. And the word favor that we find there is the very same 
word that we find going all the way back to the book of Genesis, chapter 
6, when in the midst of the judgment of God the Bible said:   [verse 8] 
 
Noah found favor in the eyes of God. 
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It is the very word that the Bible uses and is translated over and over 
again grace. And so when the Bible says that the angel said to Mary that 
you have found favor with God, he wasn’t saying God has made you His 
favorite, He was saying God has given you grace and the grace of God has 
chosen you and the grace of God has a purpose for you and it is the grace 
of God that was touched and tasted in the life of Mary that is the very 
grace of God that is made available to us all through our Lord Jesus 
Christ. And so that brings me to the first word and the first truth that I 
want us to learn as we study this concept of a virgin giving birth and it 
is the idea of… 
 

…selection, God’s favor was placed 
on the least and the lowly. There 
was nothing special about Mary, that 

is nothing special except for the fact that the grace of God made her 
great. And the thing that is so wonderful is that God takes ordinary 
people and common people, the people who are the least and the people who 
are the lowly in society and God takes and moves His grace and works in 
their life and God changes people by His grace. Over in the book of 1st 
Corinthians, chapter 1 Paul was speaking to the church in Corinth. It was 
a church that was corrupted by its world and worldly influences. There 
were many great philosophers and great athletes and others who had 
prominence and preeminence in the church…or in the culture of Corinth and 
people in the church got caught up in personality cults and they even 
divided up their favorite preachers, so they kinda had the cults around 
all the favorite preachers. But Paul spoke to that church and criticized 
them and then reminded them in 1st Corinthians 1 in verse 26: 
 
26For you see your calling, brethren, that not many wise according to the 
flesh, not many mighty, nor many noble, are called. 27But God has chosen 
the foolish things of the world to put to shame the wise, and God has 
chosen the weak things of the world to put to shame the things that are 
mighty 28and the base things of the world and the things which are despised 
God has chosen, and even the things which are not, to bring to nothing the 
things that are, 29that no flesh should glory in His presence. 
 
Nothing truer could be said of Mary. God chose someone that no one else 
would have chosen and God took a woman who had not even known a man and 
God said by grace I’m going to do something with you. Thought it will be a 
shame to men, it will be for the glory of God. And that’s the wonder of 
God’s grace at work in salvation. That’s where it all began, was when 
God’s grace moved and worked in her heart, because it is the grace of God 
that makes us who we are. I love the words of G. Campbell Morgan in his 
commentary on Luke he said this: 
 
“God is not limited by the ordinary. He can do and does extraordinary 
things and I’ve added by his grace. God is not imprisoned within that 
which men call natural, but for His own purposes He can act in a way men 
can only describe as supernatural.” 
 

Selection 
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That’s exactly what happened with Mary and may I say to you today that’s 
exactly what can happen with you, because God in His grace reaches out to 
you and to you and to you and to you to each and every one of us to say by 
My grace I can do something great in your life. So the first word that we 
learn and that we focus on is the word selection. The second word that I 
want you to see back in Luke chapter 1…1 is the word… 
 

 We see the woman that God chose to 
accomplish this great mission, but now 
we see the purpose of the mission and 

that is that God’s favor reflected His purpose and plan for the Messiah. 
What God was doing He wasn’t simply doing for Mary, to elevate her; what 
God was doing He was doing that He might change the world through the 
fulfillment of His promise, His prophecy and His plan that the Messiah 
would come. Paul condensed all of history and condensed this moment into 
two simples verses in the book of Galatians chapter 4, verses 4 and 5. 
This is what he said: 
 
4But when the fullness of time had come, God sent forth His Son, born of a 
woman, born under the law, 5to redeem those who were under the law, that we 
might receive the adoption as sons. 
 
Listen to me today, the virgin birth of Jesus Christ was not an 
afterthought in the plan of God. It was a part of His planning and a part 
of His purpose from the very beginning and yet it was in the fullness of 
time that God sent His Son to become one of us that He might redeem us, 
that is to buy us back from the curse and the condemnation of sin. It was 
the plan of God traced all the way back into the 1st book of the Bible, 
Genesis chapter 3, which contains the account of the fall of mankind. You 
know that Adam and Eve, the first man and the first woman sinned against 
God, chose their own way, failed to believe God and fell and brought the 
condemnation of sin on the entire human race. But there in the midst of 
God’s dealing with man and woman, Adam and Eve in sin God gave a promise 
and God gave a prophecy, He said that the very serpent who had deceived 
the woman and the man who had fallen into sin would one day be crushed by 
the heel of the seed of woman. In fact the fact the Bible literally to 
serpent:   [verse 15] 
 
…you will bruise His heal, but He will crush your head. 
 
Now the interesting thing is, is that the Bible spoke there of something 
that does not make sense, the seed of the woman. If you know anything 
about human biology and the reproductive system, you know that the woman 
does not have the seed. The man has the seed, the woman has the egg and 
when the seed and the egg come together there is conception, but even here 
ancient Rabbi’s and Bible scholars have wondered about the construction of 
a phrase that says the seed of the woman shall destroy the serpent. Is 
that anything less than a picture of Jesus Christ? And then the Bible 
tells us through the prophet Isaiah in Isaiah 7 and verse 14: 
 
… “Behold the virgin shall conceive and bring forth a Son, and you will 

Redemption 
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call His name Immanuel.” (God with us!) 
 
The Bible literally says there’s going to be a virgin birth and then the 
prophet Isaiah really enlarged the picture and really began to define the 
theology, what we understand and believe about the virgin birth when he 
said in Isaiah 9:6: 
 
For unto us a Child is born, And unto us a Son is given; And the 
government will be on His shoulders, And his name shall be called 
Wonderful, Counselor, Mighty God, Everlasting Father, Prince of Peace. 
 
Do you see ladies and gentlemen that all of what was happening in the 
moment with the angel, with Mary, all of these things that the angel said 
when he spoke of calling His name Jesus, when he spoke of Him coming to 
the throne of His father David, when he spoke of Him ruling forever and of 
His kingdom that there would be no end, that He would be the Son of God, 
here is the wonder and the mystery of the work of God in human history. 
You see Christmas is all about theology. Theology is nothing more and 
nothing less than the study of God and if we’re gonna think rightly about 
God and understand who God is and what God has done then we have to 
understand the truth of the Christmas story and it’s all about redemption. 
I read that passage in Isaiah, 
 
…unto us a Child is born… 
 
The idea of a child being born is the idea of the incarnation that God 
becomes Man. You heard our pastor say it last week, or maybe if you’ve 
been in one of the pageant presentations, the wonder of Jesus Christ is 
not that Jesus was a man who became God, that would be impossible, but He 
was God who became Man and the way that He did it, is that He was 
conceived in a virgin’s womb. He became Man, one of us, united and apart 
and identified with us in humanity. But the secret to who the…Jesus is and 
His nature is that he wasn’t conceived by natural means; that is it wasn’t 
simply that He was one of the sons of Adam, because if Jesus had been born 
as a son of Adam, Jesus would have been born in sin and He could have died 
for sin, but He would have died for His own sin. But you see that which 
was conceived in the womb of Mary was all man, but it was all God and it 
was a part of God’s redeeming plan and the real issue, the crux of the 
issue of all of the Christmas story is this question, who is the Father of 
Jesus? You know that paternity suits abound in our world, athletes, 
celebrities of all kinds have had to deal with the issue of fatherhood and 
paternity and of course one of the tests that’s used is a blood test to 
determine can this blood, can this baby, this DNA be tracked and detected 
to a man? And, of course, by a blood test a man can be eliminated as the 
potential of the father. Certainly that would have been true of Joseph. 
Had Joseph taken a blood test it indeed would have been the child of Mary, 
but it would not have been the child of Joseph. Some have even suggested 
that what happened was that Mary was raped by a Roman soldier and Joseph 
helped to cover it up and we created the Christ myth as a result of all of 
these things. But I can tell you if we could find that soldier it wouldn’t 
have been his blood, because the Bible tells us and the Bible declares 
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that the blood that was in the veins of Jesus Christ was the very blood of 
God. God was the Father and that’s not just something that we have made 
up, it is the very declaration of the Bible itself, God Himself gives this 
declaration. Look over in the book of Acts, chapter 20. If you don’t have 
this verse marked in your Bible, you need to know Acts 20:28, Paul was 
writing to the leaders of the church at Ephesus, he was challenging them 
as shepherds to care for the sheep and for the flock of God, but listen to 
these words, he says: 
 
…take heed to yourselves and to all the flock, which is a…which the Holy 
Spirit has made you overseers to shepherd the church of God which he 
purchased with His own blood. 
 
How did God purchase the church? How did God shed His blood? God became 
Man in the incarnation, but not only was God born into this world in the 
incarnation, but Jesus is the Child who is given, He is the Son of God and 
that speaks of substitution and therefore Jesus provides a perfect 
sacrifice for sin. Jesus did what no one else could do and of course this 
is one of the greatest and most incomprehensible of all theological 
truths, theologians call it the hypostatic union, it is the wonder that 
the very power of God through the Holy Spirit and the humanity of mankind 
in Mary would be joined together and that the result would be a Savior who 
could provide salvation for the world. Chuck Swindol, a wonderful Bible 
teacher in this community once said it this way: 
 
“A natural savior provides no supernatural help, a human savior offers no 
divine hope, a sinful savior is really no savior at all, but God solved 
the problem by providing a sinless Savior and what made Jesus that sinless 
Savior was this incredible work of grace when God became man and God gave 
His Son to die for our sins.” 
 
You see ladies and gentlemen, Jesus came to earth so that you could go to 
heaven. Jesus was born of a virgin so that you could be born again and 
Jesus became the Son of Man in order that you and I might become the 
children of God even to those who believe on His name. This is what the 
message and the…and the mission of Christmas is, it is all about 
redemption and it was all about grace and God in favor accomplishes plan 
and His purpose to bring the Messiah into the world when Mary, that common 
girl was able to become a part of the grace of God and redemption was 
accomplished. There’s a third word of 12 that I want you to see today, 
[congregation laughter] just bein sure you didn’t check out on me. [more 
laughter] There’s a third word that I want you to see today and that is 
the word… 
 

 The word opposition, because I think 
it’s very important to point out to you 
that we tend to so [pause] add 

sen…sentiment and sentimental though and reflection to this annunciation, 
that we just tend to see the glow and the glory, but I want you to 
remember that at the end of what the angel said to Mary, she looked and 
said:   [Luke 1:38] 

Opposition 
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“…Let it be to me according to your word.” 
 
But Mary could have never imagined what that let it be would mean in her 
life. I mean ladies and gentlemen when she said let it be, that was 
surrender and submission, but it was anything but easy. Mary didn’t have a 
cakewalk. Yes, Mary was highly favored of God and yes, the favor of God 
would accomplish a work of redemption in which God would bring her in to 
Himself, but all of this is to be seen against the backdrop of what 
unfolded in time and in history. Certainly we know that where she was 
there in Nazareth she one day had to leave when she was great with Child 
and she and Joseph had to go down to the town of Bethlehem because of a 
census that was taken and at a time she…in her life when she didn’t need 
to travel, she had to travel and then when she got there do you remember 
what happened? There was nobody lining the streets as though there was 
going to be this triumphal entry. No one was waiting saying we’ve got the 
best room and the nicest place for you to stay. No, a very pregnant woman 
was faced with having to give birth in a stable amidst the audience of 
animals. And there was Joseph and there were shepherds and then ultimately 
there were wise men. Have you ever stopped to thought, where were all the 
women? Heh! This poor woman is amid all these men. Somebody said you know 
what would have happened if it had been 3 wise women and 3…instead of 3 
wise men don’t you? Well, first they would have asked for directions and 
been there on time for the birth, you know they got there late. Heh! 
[congregation laughter] If it had been 3 wise women they would have helped 
deliver the baby, cleaned the stable, made a casserole and bought…brought 
disposable diapers. Heh! [more laughter] Well, it wasn’t easy and it was a 
tough and a hard experience and then they gave birth and here she is with 
this child and suddenly this maniac leader called Herod decides that he’s 
gonna put a death threat out and they had to pick up and make a flight to 
Egypt and that doesn’t mean that they went out and got on an airplane. 
That means that they got on some animals and had to go in a caravan down 
into Egypt and then ultimately made their way all the way back to Nazareth 
and then she lived her life watching as Jesus would grow and develop and 
then ultimately, like no one else, Mary had a front row seat for the 
passion of the Christ. Favored of God? God’s grace was with her? And yet 
opposition in life, you know, that is so important because there are 
people listening to me today who are struggling with the coming of 
Christmas. You have faced a point of opposition in your life. It may be 
that your health is not what it used to be or that you’ve gotten a medical 
report that’s been devastating. It may be that you’ve been through a 
divorce in your life and you were a person who was a Christian and who 
said I want my life to honor the Lord and I want God’s favor and yet it 
just seems as though everything in the world worked against you and you’re 
finding yourself with a broken marriage and a broken relationship. Some of 
you have had loved one who have stepped out of earth and stepped into 
heaven. Some of you are just struggling with the fact that in the 
sentimental syrup of Christmas that starts getting spread around and 
everybody gets a little moist and sticky, but you feel like underneath it 
all that you don’t have the favor of God in your life. You think if God 
favored me it would be different this Christmas, but I want you to 
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remember that for Mary and for Joseph that the favor of God did not mean 
that they would not face adversity and difficulty in life. If you’re havin 
a hard time this Christmas season can I tell you that you’re in good 
company with Mary and Joseph and everybody else who was a part of that 
opening scene, because God was working even in the face of opposition. 
Jesus came into this world because of corruption and Jesus came into a 
world where He faced nothing but opposition, but in the end He conquered 
death, hell and the grave and has given us the gift of eternal life and 
there is an ultimate triumph in Jesus Christ and that’s why the Bible says 
that the angel looked at Mary and said:   [Luke 1:37] 
 
For with God nothing will be impossible. 
 
You may feel like your life is nothing but limitations and impossibilities 
this Christmas, but I want you to hear the word of the angel that made the 
announcement that the hope of Jesus Christ was to take every impossibility 
and every limitation and every problem and that God would conquer it in 
His Son, through His favor, Jesus Christ. So we are more than conquerors 
through Him who loved us and it was His grace and His mercy and His love 
that impacted that first Christmas. That brings me to my fourth and yes, 
my final word today and that is the word… 
 

 I love that 
word,     
transformation 

God’s favor revealed or rather was resulted in wonder and in worship. 
God’s favor resulted in wonder and worship in Mary’s life when she 
realized that the favor, the grace of God had touched her heart. The grace 
of God changed her from the inside out and the girl that she was before 
that moment she would never be again because of the transforming power of 
the work of the Holy Spirit in her life and in her heart. You see whenever 
the grace of God touches someone’s life the grace of God becomes a 
stimulus for spiritual transformation and I love the transformation that 
we see from fear, in Mary’s life, to faith. She was afraid when the angel 
came and made this announcement that she would give birth, but then just a 
few verses later, down in Luke chapter 1 in verse 46 we begin to read that 
passage that is known as the magnificent, and as we read the magnificent 
here’s what we read: 
 
Mary said: “My soul magnifies the Lord, And my spirit has rejoiced in God 
my Savior.” 
 
My soul magnifies the Lord. If I could hand each of you a magnifying glass 
right now and you were to put it down over the page of Scripture you have 
in front of you, you would immediately find that the words would jump off 
the page, they would enlarge, they would get big, they would be so much 
more. And that’s exactly what the grace of do…God did in Mary’s life. 
Suddenly her life began to become so much more for God. What she was in 
obscurity she would now come…become to be in an extraordinary fashion 
because the grace of God would be magnified in her life and all of her 
life would be consumed with magnifying God her Savior. Some have suggested 

Transformation 
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that Mary never needed to be saved because she was the mother of God. But 
the Bible says that Mary clearing said that God is my Savior. Mary was 
saved in the same way that you’re saved, in the same way that I’m saved 
and it’s the only way that anybody’s ever saved and that is by the grace 
of God and through faith in the Lord Jesus Christ. It is by grace and 
through faith. Ephesians chapter 2 says:  [verses 8-9] 
 
For by grace you are saved through faith, and that not of yourselves; it 
is the gift of God, not of works, lest anyone should boast. 
 
And here Mary is not boasting about herself, she is boasting about the 
Lord Jesus Christ and in this moment Mary has put her faith in the Word of 
God. She has surrendered her will to the work of the Holy Spirit and God 
supernaturally did something in her heart. Those are the 3 elements at 
work here, the Word of God, the will of Mary, the work of the Holy Spirit. 
And do you know that just as they were here in this passage of Scripture 
it is those 3 elements that are a-work in this place, in this building, in 
this moment today? The Word of God is being proclaimed to you. I stand 
here today to proclaim to you the name of Jesus Christ, God’s One and Only 
Son the Savior of our sins. But not only do I stand to proclaim the Word 
of God, what is being proclaimed must be met with a will of man, a willing 
heart. What did Mary say?   [Luke 1:38] 
 
“…Let it be to me according your word.” 
 
And if there is a testimony that we hear from the vir…virgin who gave 
birth it is that every one of us must come to a time, a place, a moment 
where we say to God, God let it be in me. and when you say let it be, 
supernaturally, miraculously, eternally, the Holy Spirit of God moves and 
working in your heart and you are born into the family of God. You become 
a child of God and your life is transformed by His grace. Grace transforms 
us and this is what our faith is all about. It’s not about personal 
improvement. It’s about transformation. C. S. Lewis is getting all sorts 
of acclaim and publicity these days. Interestingly enough Lewis died on 
November 22nd 1963, the same day that John F. Kennedy was murdered here in 
the streets of Dallas. It was an obscure death, but here many years after 
his death there’s this amazing Chronicles of Narnia series that’s begun 
with The Lion, The Witch and The Wardrobe. And of course people are going 
to theaters all across America and thank God they’re not only seeing 
wonderful imagination, they are hearing the mystery of God in Christ. But 
listen to what Lewis wrote, he said: 
 
“What man in his natural condition has not got, is spiritual life, the 
higher and different source that exists in God. And that’s precisely what 
Christianity is about. This world is a great sculptors shop. We are the 
statues and there’s a rumor going around the shop that some of us are some 
day going to come to life, alive to God. God became a man to turn 
creatures into sons, not simply to produce better men of the old kind, but 
to produce a new kind of man. Christ’s work of making new men is like 
turning a horse into a winged creature. It is not mere improvement, it is 
transformation.” 
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That’s the message of the gospel of Jesus Christ. That’s why the virgin 
gave birth, not so that we could just have self improvement and religious 
improvement, but that we could be absolutely transformed by the power of 
God’s grace working through His Spirit and His Word in our hearts. I wanna 
ask you today have you responded to the grace of God made possible through 
Jesus Christ? Has there been a time and a place in a moment in your life 
where you like Mary of old have said, let it be? This week people all over 
the world stopped to pay tribute to the memory of the death of John 
Lennon. Of course in New York City, Central Park, Strawberry Fields there 
were wreaths that were laid there and people had though and remembered and 
played the music and Let It Be was the last and the largest release of the 
Fab Four at it’s time. Lennon was credited along with Paul McCartney of 
writing the song and the words are very interesting words. I’m sure all of 
you have known it and heard it, but let me just remind you today. 
 
When I find myself in times of trouble mother Mary comes to me, 
Speaking words of wisdom, let it be. 
And in my hour of darkness she is standing right in front of me, 
Speaking words of wisdom, let it be, let it be. 
And when the broken hearted people living in the world agree, 
There will be an answer, let it be. 
And though they may be parted, there is still a chance that they will see, 
There will be an answer, let it be, yeah, let it be. 
 
Well, I want you to know that there is an answer and the answer is not 
Mary or the Nativity or religion or history or tradition. The answer is 
Jesus Christ. And the thing that God is waiting for and the thing that God 
is wanting in your life is for there to be a time and a place and a moment 
when you will say, Lord let it be, dear Lord let it be in my life. And I 
pray that that day and that moment and that hour would be right now. 
 
 
 
 


